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The makers of cosmetics and sunscreens arguably have capitalized on nanotechnology 
more aggressively than any other industry. The appeal of using nano-sized particles in 
sunscreens and cosmetics rather than their conventional counterparts comes from their small 
size—they can provide UV protection while remaining transparent, avoiding the pasty white 
appearance of conventional sunscreens.  With cosmetics, nano-sized particles hold the promise to 
provide deep, targeted delivery of moisturizers to the living layers of skin.  Makers of nano-
cosmetics and nano-sunscreens not only acknowledge that they will penetrate the skin more 
deeply, but tout their health effects.   

With any new or powerful technology, there is the potential for bad along with the 
potential for good.  However, until recently, the possibility for harm has been largely ignored by 
the U.S. Food and Drug Administration.  Unlike the FDA's robust regulation of drugs, which 
requires drug makers to secure approval for marketing by showing safety and efficacy through 
human trials, cosmetics can be marketed without such proof.   

This paper will explore the FDA regulation of nano-cosmetic and nano-sunscreen 
products in light of the FDA’s draft April 2012 guidance. An emerging body of evidence calls 
into question the wisdom of leaving nano-sunscreens and nano-cosmetics largely unregulated. A 
number of studies show that nano-sized particles have different toxicity because of their small 
size and high reactivity, and sometimes exert drug-like effects on the body.  The weight of the 
evidence suggests that, at a minimum, questions about safety need to be addressed.   

This paper will argue that concerns over the safety of nano-cosmetics and nano-
sunscreens have moved rapidly from the realm of speculation to grounds for real concern. 
Against this emerging evidence of biological impacts, this paper will assess the sufficiency of 
new guidance issued by the FDA.  Specifically, it will ask whether Congress and the FDA should 
do more to strengthen the regulation of nano-cosmetics and nano-sunscreens to better ensure the 
public’s safety. 
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